
[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

Special Committee on the JEA Agreement Meeting Minutes
December 8, 2015
2:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Greg Anderson, Lori Boyer, Reggie Brown, Matt Schellenberg
Also: Council Members Aaron Bowman, Anna Lopez Brosche; Kirk Sherman and Kyle Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Jason Gabriel, Peggy Sidman and Jody Brooks – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Paul McElroy, Tom Petway, Mike Hightower, Melissa Dykes, Nancy Kilgo and Wayne Young – JEA; Mike Weinstein and Angela Moyer – Finance Department; Sam Mousa and Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas – Public Works Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 2:00 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. He welcomed new JEA Board Chairman Tom Petway and welcomed his participation in the committee’s work.
JEA Contribution Agreement Discussion

JEA CEO McElroy thanked the committee members and the City administration for their active engagement and participation in the committee’s work over the past several months. He has completed his review of the draft contribution formula document distributed two meetings ago and offered the following comments:
JEA agrees that a millage-based calculation is an acceptable formula going forward and agrees with a floor of $114 million with a 1% annual increase over 5 (rather than the proposed 10) year term. The 5 year extension will put the City and JEA in a time frame to reconsider a number of issues including changing EPA carbon emission regulations, increasingly stringent nutrient reduction requirements for the St. Johns River and its tributaries, and trends in JEA water and electric sales. The 5-year time frame will be a good breakpoint to reconsider the utility’s and the City’s financial conditions and needs at that time. City CAO Sam Mousa indicated that the administration views the proposal as a good starting point for a mutually agreeable compromise. Council Member Boyer clarified that the proposed 5-year agreement would begin immediately upon execution, superseding the remainder of the existing agreement.
Mr. McElroy answered questions from Council Member Schellenberg about the future costs of non-carbon-based fuels and plans for studying and reducing JEA’s operating costs, including the use of outside consultants. He answered questions from Council Member Reggie Brown about the costs and potential for use of solar energy, both residential installations and large-scale central generation capacity. Chairman Gulliford expressed a desire for a formula that offers the City a potential share in improvements in JEA’s “bottom line” sales and operational improvements.
Mr. McElroy also discussed the issue of nitrogen credits and indicated the JEA’s willingness to convey  the current 30.3 metric tons per year of BMAP water quality credits through 2023, preferably as a separate paragraph in the contribution agreement. He anticipates that by 2023 the effluent from the Buckman and Southwest wastewater treatment plants will be redirected out of the river, either to reclaimed water treatment or to aquifer recharge wells, which will produce sufficient nitrogen reduction to meet JEA’s regulatory targets and have credits left to transfer to the City. Council Member Boyer indicated her concern with a 5-year agreement that might open the door to the JEA again seeking to charge the City a fee for those credits when the contribution agreement is renegotiated in 2021. Mr. McElroy indicated that the utility has been working with the St. Johns River Water Management District on issues relating to increasing wastewater reclamation at some level and potable water supply, including potential matching funding opportunities. Council Member Brown requested information from the Public Works Department on septic tank phase-out areas and the BMAP credit potential by geographic areas.
Mr. McElroy requested that the agreement be revised to reflect a JEA one-time contribution to the City of $15 million upon execution of the new agreement, to be used for septic tank phase-out projects, to be matched by the City over a 5-year period ($3 million per year). The City and JEA would enter into an interagency agreement regarding the design, phasing, locations and other particulars. In response to a question from Council Member Boyer, Mr. McElroy stated that the JEA would continue to contribute the current $1.65 million annually for septic tank phase-out projects ($1 million in design services and $650,000 in sewer capacity fees). He urged that legislation mandating sewer hook-up to available lines be passed by the City Council to make the phase-out process effective. Ms. Boyer noted that policy roles that both the City and the JEA board will have to exercise – the City to adopt the sewer capacity fee and the JEA to collect that charge in its bill.
Mr. McElroy indicated that he had consulted with the City administration but the parties have not yet come to an agreement on the issue of preferential pricing (discounts) for the City for the various services it provides to the City. Bond covenants prohibit the JEA from providing differential rates to different customers for many services, so the JEA must charge full cost recovery for those services. Council Member Boyer stated that the City is not asking for any violation of the bond covenants, but only that the City be made whole in the event of cost increases through an increase in the annual contribution.
General Counsel Jason Gabriel addressed the committee on the question of whether the City Council or the JEA is considered the “legislative body” of the JEA for purposes of collective bargaining, a question that has been raised a few times over the years. He stated that his research shows that the City Council is ultimately the legislative body for collective bargaining purposes, which is a return to the long-standing stance of the General Counsel’s Office which diverged in 2012 with an opinion issued by the previous General Counsel. He briefly explained his research and legal analysis on the issue that led him to issue the opinion reversing the previous counsel’s opinion.  Fundamentally, the City Council has delegated numerous powers to the JEA to exercise on its behalf, but the Council retains the power to amend the JEA Charter to retract those delegations at any time and, according to state court precedents in cases over similar questions, is the ultimate authority over civil service employees. Also the Council is the appropriating body for purposes of the analysis. Chairman Gulliford indicated that this issue will be discussed in more detail at the next meeting in January.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:00 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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